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This research investigates how differences in exposure to acculturation experiences and feelings of conflictedness about their cultural

duality relate to biculturals’ responses to mixed emotional experiences. Three experiments reveal that mixed emotions are associated

with greater discomfort for biculturals who feel more conflicted about cultural duality and for those with limited acculturation

exposure. Among biculturals with greater feelings of conflictedness and more limited acculturation exposure, coping frames lower

their negative evaluation of a mixed emotional message. This is the case because coping frames help these biculturals resolve the

discomfort with mixed emotions. Findings are related to research on cultural psychology and emotions.
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SYMPOSIA SUMMARY

Feeling Mixed?
Emerging Perspectives on Mixed Emotions and Consumer Responses

A. Peter McGraw, University of Colorado, Boulder, USA
Loraine Lau-Gesk, University of California, Irvine, USA

SESSION OVERVIEW
The experience of oppositely-valenced emotions, referred

herein as mixed emotions, include the happiness and sadness felt
when one’s child leaves home for college, the excitement and fear
aroused when one rides a rollercoaster, or the anger and hope
experienced when one protests war. Indeed, many important mile-
stones (e.g. planning one’s wedding; Otnes, Lowrey, and Shrum
1997) as well as everyday consumptive episodes (e.g. watching
commercials or movies; Edell and Burke 1987; Larsen, McGraw,
& Cacioppo 2001; Andrade & Cohen 2007) are marked by mixed
emotional reactions.

The nature, frequency, and consequences of mixed feelings
make up a growing area of research on emotional experiences.
While the existence of attitudinal ambivalence, which forms a basis
for understanding mixed emotions, is not in question (e.g., Priester
and Petty 1996), the existence of mixed emotions has been hotly
debated (e.g., Russell & Carroll, 1999). Research on mixed emo-
tions, until recently, has been largely overshadowed by single-
valenced emotional approaches. The existing research on mixed
emotions and consumer behavior has typically examined attitudi-
nal or behavioral consequences of mixed emotions aroused by ads
(e.g., Williams and Aaker 2002), consumption experiences (e.g.,
Lau-Gesk 2005), and decision making (e.g., Nowlis, Kahn, and
Dhar 2001). The research in this proposed session reveals the
complex nature of mixed emotions and demonstrates the value in
understanding a bivalenced approach to affect. The three papers in
the session help to deepen our understanding of how people
interpret and manage complicated emotional experiences that arise
from consumptive experiences and emotional advertising.

The first paper by McGraw and Larsen investigates simulta-
neous mixed emotions comprised of happiness and sadness. Their
work provides more direct evidence for the debate over whether
people actually experience mixed emotions simultaneously. Al-
though previous research has documented that positive and nega-
tive emotions could coexist, the evidence relied on participants’
self-report of their emotional experience (Larsen, et al. 2001) and
it is not clear whether the reports reflect a summary of emotional
experience over a short period of time or whether the reports reflect
concurrent experience of positive and negative emotions at the
same point in time. The results from four studies provide clear
evidence that people can feel happy and sad at the same time, and
rule out common alternative explanations that reports of mixed
emotions are due to artifacts of measurement, demand characteris-
tics, or people’s lay theories. In short, the paper provides a founda-
tion that mixed feelings do exist, even for seemingly diametrically
opposite-valenced emotions. The subsequent studies show con-
flicting emotions at play in reactions to emotional advertisements
or in the generation of persuasive advertising appeals.

Kramer, Lau-Gesk, and Chiu examine the interplay between
mixed emotions and “mixed cultures.” Specifically, three studies
reveal how differences in feelings of conflict about people’s own
cultural duality relate to their responses to ad appeals arousing both
happiness and sadness. They found that mixed emotional experi-
ences are associated with greater discomfort for biculturals who

feel more (vs. less) conflicted about their cultural duality. When
provided with coping frames designed to help resolve the discom-
fort associated with dual experiences, biculturals who feel more
conflicted about their duality respond more favorably to a message
that elicits mixed emotions. The resolution of the discomfort occurs
because coping frames help conflicted biculturals resolve the
discomfort with mixed emotions, and induce discomfort for
biculturals who are at ease with their duality.

Finally, Wadhwa and Aaker study sequentially arising mixed
emotions that begin with a specific negative emotional experience
(e.g., anger, anxiety) yet, due to mood regulation behavior, may end
with a specific positive emotional experience (e.g., gratitude,
humor). Results of two studies indicate that when people are made
to feel anxious versus angry, they are more effective at generating
gratitude-based advertisements and gratitude-based taglines for
greeting cards. In contrast, when participants feel angry versus
anxious, they are more effective at generating humorous taglines
for greeting cards.

Joe Priester will synthesize the three papers as the discussion
leader. Priester’s expertise is in persuasion and attitudes; he has a
particular expertise in the area of attitudinal ambivalence, which
serves as the theoretical foundation for work on mixed emotions.
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EXTENDED ABSTRACTS

“Midway Between the Two? The Case for Mixed Emotions”
A. Peter McGraw, University of Colorado, Boulder

Jeff T. Larsen, Texas Tech University
Philosophers and psychologists from Socrates to Hume to

Wundt have debated the possibility of mixed emotions. The modern
debate pits circumplex models of emotion, which posit that happi-
ness and sadness are mutually exclusive (Russell 1980; Feldman
Barrett & Russell 1999), against the evaluative space model, which
allows for the co-activation of positive and negative affect (ESM;
Cacioppo & Berntson 1994; Cacioppo, Gardner, & Berntson 1999).

We present four studies that address critiques of prior evidence
of mixed emotions and support the hypothesis that people can feel
happy and sad at the same time (see Larsen, McGraw, & Cacioppo
2001; Larsen et al. 2004). We rule out alternative explanations that
our previous results are due to artifacts of measurement, partici-
pants’ lay theories, or demand characteristics.

In previous research (Larsen et al. 2001), participants watched
the tragicomedy Life is Beautiful, which depicts a father’s often
comic attempts to keep his son alive and unaware of their plight
during their imprisonment in a World War II concentration camp.
Participants were asked whether they felt ‘happy’ and whether they
felt ‘sad’ either before or after the film. A significant proportion of
respondents (44%) indicated mixed emotions after the film com-
pared to before the film (10%). Similar results were obtained in field
studies of first-year undergraduates moving out of their dormitory
(54% vs. 16%) and seniors after their graduation ceremony (60%
vs. 20%; Larsen et al. 2001).

Rather than judging their immediate experience, participants
in previous studies may have summarized their emotions over time.
To test this alternative explanation, Study 1 employed a button-
press task that independently and continuously measures happiness
and sadness during the film in a laboratory setting. Larsen et al.
(2004) used the button-press procedure to show that people indi-
cated mixed emotional reactions to wins that could have been better
(i.e., disappointing wins) and losses that could have been worse
(i.e., relieving losses). In this study, participants watched an emo-
tionally complex film or a control film that were edited 20-minute
versions Life is Beautiful. Sixty-seven percent of participants
reported simultaneously mixed emotions during the emotionally
complex film, which followed the original film’s story line, whereas
only eighteen percent indicated mixed emotions during the control
film, which began as a comedy but abruptly switched to a tragedy.

Study 2 replicated the findings using an online affect grid
(Larsen, Norris, McGraw, Hawkley & Cacioppo 2007; see also
Andrade & Cohen 2007). Participants watched one of the edited
versions of the film and moved a cursor throughout a two-dimen-
sional grid to indicate whether they experienced happiness, sad-
ness, neither happiness nor sadness, or both happiness and sadness.
One axis was a scale of intensity for happiness that ranged from “not
at all” to “extremely.” The other axis was a scale of intensity for
sadness that ranged from “not at all” to “extremely.” Results of
Studies 1 and 2 extend those of Larsen et al. (2001) by providing
stronger evidence that people can experience simultaneously mixed
emotions.

Another possibility is that participants report mixed emotions
only because they are explicitly asked whether they feel happy and
sad. In Study 3, we merely asked participants about their current
emotions immediately after the control film or the emotionally
complex film. Even with this open-ended style of questioning,
participants spontaneously reported mixed emotions after the emo-
tionally complex film. The pattern persisted even for respondents
who had indicated several weeks prior to the experiment, as part of

an unrelated survey, that they believed that people cannot feel
happy and sad at the same time. The fact that these “skeptics”
endorsed mixed emotions after the emotionally complex film rules
out an alternative explanation that participants rely on their lay
theories about mixed emotions when responding to the open-ended
interview questions.

Study 4 used the same procedure as Study 3 to test possible
demand effects by randomly telling some participants that the
researchers did not expect to find support for mixed emotions, yet
participants persisted in their endorsement even after receiving the
bogus hypothesis information. To test if participants’ responses
were reactive to the experimenter’s message, we included an
additional condition where we told participants that the researchers
expected to find support for mixed emotions, and mixed feelings
were just as frequent after the emotionally complex film.

In sum, the present studies show that evidence for the simul-
taneous experience of happiness and sadness occurs A) when
happiness and sadness are measured simultaneously, B) when
participants believe a priori that people cannot experience mixed
feelings, and C) without regard to the demand placed on partici-
pants by the experimental procedure.
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“Managing Mixed Emotions: The Role of Biculturalism”
Thomas Kramer, Baruch College

Loraine Lau-Gesk, University of California, Irvine
Chi-yue Chiu, University of Illinois, Urbana-Champaign
Though research has very recently started to explore the

emotional reactivity levels of biculturals as a result of their own
cultural duality (Chao, Chen, Roisman, & Hong, in press), little is
known about bicultural individuals’ responses to mixed emotions.
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Emotional ambivalence may arise from psychological conflict
when values and practices of heritage and mainstream cultural
groups are perceived to be too distant or in opposition (Benet-
Martínez, Leu, Lee, & Morris, 2002), from the fluctuating re-
sponses from others (e.g., approached with intimacy and familiarity
in one context and responded to with fear and distance by the same
individuals in another context) depending on which cultural iden-
tity is salient in the context (Zaharna, 1989), or from intragroup
conflicts among newly arrived and established cultural groups who
settle within the same geographical area (Niemann, Romero,
Arrendono, & Rodriguez, 1999). Work in cultural anthropology
and sociology has found that psychological problems often arise
when biculturals confront the conflicting demands of two cultures
with disparate value and belief systems (LaFrombroise, Coleman,
& Gerton, 1993). For example, Jones (1986) showed that biculturals
reported feeling psychologically disturbed when they could neither
avoid nor resolve the inconsistency between two conflicting mes-
sages. In short, managing dual cultural identities is major life task
for biculturals. Accordingly, the current investigation focuses on
bicultural expertise as the capability to manage bicultural identities
and navigate smoothly between the demands of seemingly conflict-
ing cultures.

Bicultural individuals’ responses to mixed emotional experi-
ences, and, in particular as tested here, evaluation of a message that
elicits mixed emotions, is likely to depend on their bicultural
expertise, as reflected in how much experience they have in dealing
with, and how conflicted they feel about, their cultural duality. A
distinction has been made between biculturals who integrate their
two cultural selves and those who compartmentalize and alternate
between them (e.g., LaFrombroise et al., 1993). Given that bicul-
tural integrators often access both cultural selves simultaneously,
integrators tend to have more experience and thereby training than
alternators in managing cultural duality and its attendant ambiva-
lent emotions, which may in turn lead to the development of a
generalized competence in managing mixed emotions. Therefore,
we predict that mixed emotional experiences are less likely to
arouse discomfort in these individuals, who consequently tend to
respond favorably to mixed emotional appeals in persuasion set-
tings. Conversely, bicultural alternators change their behavior and
cultural perspective to fit a particular social context (Ogbu &
Matute-Bianchi, 1986). They use different problem solving, cop-
ing, human relational, communication, and incentive motivation
styles according to cues embedded in the environment (LaFrombroise
& Rowe, 1984; Rameriz, 1984). Presumably, alternators tempo-
rally access only one cultural self as a way to cope with the
contradiction that may exist with being affiliated with two cultures
with disparate values and beliefs (Kazaleh, 1986). Because bicul-
tural alternators avoid dealing with their cultural duality, they have
fewer opportunities to develop expertise in managing it. We there-
fore expect that mixed emotional experiences create discomfort for
these individuals, who subsequently will have relatively less favor-
able attitudes toward messages with mixed emotional appeals.
However, biculturals who have relatively lower levels of expertise
in managing their cultural identities and who need to cope with
discomfort-evoking mixed emotions are likely to appreciate it
when a coping frame that helps them reduce the discomfort is
provided.

A coping frame is a verbal assurance of the availability of
opportunities and resources to resolve ambiguity and experience
positive outcomes. Prior research has demonstrated that framing
may help individuals cope with messages that give rise to feelings
of discomfort (Braun, 1999; Millar & Millar, 2000; see also
Gleicher & Petty, 1992). Furhter, Klayman and Ha (1987) show that
framing in advertising can activate confirmatory hypothesis testing,

which in turn may alter the interpretation of product information,
especially when the information is ambiguous (Hoch & Ha, 1986).
In sum, interpretive frames could help resolve conflict and ambiguity,
and thus be an effective coping tool for bicultural individuals who
have lower levels of expertise in dealing with their cultural duality.

We tested our hypotheses in three studies. Study 1 (N=75)
investigated attitudes toward an advertising appeal that elicited
mixed emotions as a function of bicultural types (integrators or
alternators) and availability of coping frames. Results show that a
relatively greater degree of cultural conflictedness led to less
favorable responses to a mixed emotional appeal. Additionally, we
found that the presence of coping frames alleviates negative evalu-
ation of a message that evokes mixed emotions among biculturals
with relatively high levels of conflictedness about their duality.
Study 2 (N=90) sought to replicate Study 1 results using accultura-
tion exposure as a proxy for expertise in managing dual cultural
identities and further examined the mediating role of felt discomfort
in the relationship between acculturation history and responses to
mixed emotional experiences. Finally, Study 3 (N=35) provided a
direct test of the hypothesized relationship of bicultural types and
acculturation exposure (both as proxies for expertise in managing
cultural duality) with responses to mixed emotional experiences.
Our research is discussed in light of recent research that has
examined separately the dynamic nature of culture and mixed
emotions.
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“Anger Tickles Me: Emotional Energy Transfer from Anger
to Humor”

Monica Wadhwa, Stanford University
Jennifer Aaker, Stanford University

“War continues in Iraq. They’re calling it Operation Iraqi
Freedom. They were going to call it Operation Iraqi Libera-
tion until they realized that spells ‘OIL.’” –Jay Leno

Anecdotal evidence suggests that people often use humor as an
overt expression of anger. For example, political satirists such as
Jon Stewart, Jay Leno, and David Letterman present the most
frustrating of political embarrassments in the garb of humor.
Similarly, in the recent years, feminist humor websites have seen a
tremendous growth. A belief that is becoming increasingly popular
among the feminists groups is that they can best express their
opinions using humor. The aforementioned examples give rise to an
interesting question—could anger be translated to humor? Re-
search on affect regulation seems to point to this possibility.
Specifically, research in this domain suggests that people in a
negative affective state engage in behavior that is expected to put
them in a positive affective state. One implication of this research
stream, therefore, is that the negative emotional states are mal-
leable; they can be translated into more positive emotional states by
engaging in mood-lifting behavior (Keltner and Bonanno 1997;
Zillmann 1988). Despite the research in the domain of affect
regulation or the aforementioned anecdotal evidence, there is
relatively little understood about whether and how a specific
negative emotion such as anger can be better translated to a specific
positive emotion such as humor.

One goal of this research, therefore, is to address this issue by
examining whether anger motivation can make one more effective
on a subsequent humor based creativity task (e.g., coming up with
creative humor based versus gratitude based advertising ideas). A
second goal of this research is to examine why anger can be better
translated to humor as compared to any other positive emotion
(such as, gratitude). Specifically, we propose the underlying ratio-
nale for these effects is drawn from the match between anger and
humor on two important dimensions— approach motivation and
high arousal.

Research has supported the idea that anger leads to a high
arousal, high energy state that can last for hours or even longer.
Similarly, incongruity-resolution theory (e.g., Katz, 1993) suggests
how a humorous situation or joke is characterized by high arousal
(Apter and Smith 1977; Berlyn 1972). Based on the excitation

transfer theory (Zillmann 1971), arousal contained in anger is likely
to facilitate performance on a humor based creativity task. How-
ever, we argue that arousal alone is not sufficient for anger to be
translated to humor. Another important factor that helps anger to be
effectively translated to humor is the approach motivation associ-
ated with anger. Extant research suggests that the dominant re-
sponse associated with anger is that of approach as compared to
avoidance. Similarly, humor has been associated with approach
motivation and is linked to action tendencies. Thus, we argue
approach motivation associated with anger is imperative for the
energy contained in anger to be effectively translated to humor.

To test our hypotheses, we created an experimental context
using the cover story of two purportedly unrelated experiments, the
first on Emotions and Life Events and the second on Advertising
and Consumer-Generated Content. First, participants participated
in an emotional event writing exercise, which generated either
anger or anxiety, which is associated with avoidance motivation. In
a purportedly unrelated study, participants were told that a beer
company, Ohio Flag, was creating a new advertising campaign
around the notion of “Humor” (versus “Emotion” as the control
condition), and wanted to gather consumer-generated ideas for the
campaign. Next, participants created ads using either humor or any
emotion appeal for the Ohio Flag Beer brand. Ads were coded by
two independent coders on how humorous the ad was (as well as a
set of other emotions on a seven point scale; 1=not at all; 7=very
much). We predicted that anger (as compared to anxiety) should
lead to funnier ads. In support, angry (vs. anxious) participants
created more humorous ads. No significant differences arose for
other emotions (Fs<1). Moreover, when asked to use any emotion
to create the advertisement (control), those in the anger as compared
to anxiety condition were more likely to spontaneously use humor
in the appeal. Thus, the findings of study 1 demonstrate that anger
as compared to a negative emotion (such as, anxiety) associated
with avoidance motivation appears to be better translated to humor.

The goal of experiment 2 was to garner generalize ability of
this effect and provide support to our arousal based hypothesis.
Specifically, if our arousal based mechanism is valid, angered
subjects should be more effective on a task requiring humor as
compared to gratitude, which is associated with low arousal. Thus,
after an emotion (anger/anxiety) induction exercise, participants
generated either humor based or gratitude based greeting card
taglines. Again, two coders rated the taglines for the use of humor,
as well as a set of other emotions, on a seven point scale (1=not at
all; 7=very much). Consistent with study 1 results, angered (vs.
anxious) subjects generated funnier taglines. Further, as predicted,
those in the anger condition were more effective in coming up with
the humorous taglines than gratitude-based taglines.

Together, these results suggest that a negative emotion such as
anger could also be effectively used for creative purposes. The
implications of these findings discussed with regard to the dynam-
ics of emotions as well as emotion regulation and coping.
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